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(Draft) Minutes of the Faculty Meeting (Draft)
November 14, 2007

Seminar 2 B 1105 1-3 p.m.

Call to Order
Stephen Beck called the meeting to order at 1:10 p.m.

Campus Master Plan

Tim Williams and Don Miles, from ZGF Architects, gave a report to the faculty about the work that has been done on the draft Master Plan.  The plan is scheduled for approval at the January Board of Trustees meeting.

The draft plan is available online for review at http://www.evergreen.edu/facilities/masterplan/julydraftplan.pdf.  The faculty responded to the presentation with the following comments and questions.  The architects also encouraged the faculty to visit the blog site for the master plan at www.evergreenmp.wordpress.com to provide additional feedback.

· The architects were asked if, given that the college’s enrollment is projected to grow to 5,000, additional parking would not need to be made available even with the Commute Trip Reduction efforts that are anticipated.  The architects responded that the campus should be able to accommodate 5,000 students with the parking that is available now, and added that it would be very difficult for the campus to move towards carbon neutrality if it created additional parking.

· It was pointed out that not much about Universal Design or Universal Access is included in the draft plan.  The architects responded that these aspects of the planning are included in the design guidelines rather than in the plan itself.  The architects were urged to move these from guidelines to goals in the plan.

· The architects were asked about their current thinking regarding the Facilities Yard and the Driftwood House.  The architects responded that their proposal is to create a combined maintenance yard closer to the Core of the campus.  The old Facilities yard could be used as a site for recycling/composting/etc. and for the production of Biodiesel.  It may also be possible to erect a Solar Array there and create a location for charging solar powered vehicles.

· The faculty suggested that one thing that would be very helpful would be to have better bicycle paths between West Olympia and the campus.  The architects responded that the Thurston County Regional Planning Council is in fact working on plans for a new trail system and a map is available on their website.

· It was pointed out that the central gathering place for the faculty on campus, which has been proposed in several different venues, is not mentioned in the plan.

· It was suggested that although having more informal gathering places (like the Sem II Café) on campus would be convenient, having more than a few that are spread out across campus may encourage the further division of the campus community into sub-communities that primarily gather in their particular area rather than in central locations where everyone on the campus might go.

· It was pointed out that this draft plan does not include much information about the plans for the Tacoma Campus, and that the whole community should be informed about those plans.
Long-Term Visitor and Adjunct Faculty Application Policy (LTVAFAP)

The members of the Long-Term Visiting and Adjunct Faculty Application Policy DTF gave the faculty a report on their current thinking about the creation of a separate application process for long-term visiting and adjunct faculty and some supplemental policy recommendations that they are developing.  The members of the DTF making the presentation were Julia Zay, David McAvity, Nita Rinehart, Ann Storey, Steve Blakeslee and Joe Tougas.  They pointed out that they are in communication with the bargaining team from the faculty union and expect to make a full presentation about their recommendations to the faculty during Winter Quarter.
The DTF described their report as a work-in-progress and listed the principles that are guiding their work.  They then went on to lay out the framework for a policy that they have developed.  They then distributed their report (inserted below) and asked the faculty to provide them with feedback.
Longtime Visitor and Adjunct Faculty Appointment Policy DTF 

Work-in-progress Presentation to the Faculty




 14 November 2007

“Excessive use of contingent faculty has costs. It damages student learning, faculty governance, and academic freedom. Each of these is an educational cost that institutions incur when they choose not to invest adequately in their instructional missions.”

--AAUP “Background Facts on Contingent Faculty” http://www.aaup.org/aaup/issues/contingent/contingentfacts

Guiding Principles:

· Having a large number of temporary faculty positions creates uncertainty, makes long term planning and initiatives difficult.  Our policy should attempt to find the right balance.

· Having temporary faculty positions provides an essential flexibility in delivering curriculum – allowing the college to quickly respond to fluctuations in enrollment and student interest, allowing permanent faculty to rotate into the deanery and take leaves without pay. Our policy should recognize that we will always have a cohort of valued temporary faculty and that our appointment policy should ensure that this cohort is vibrant, distinguished and respected. 

· Visitors and adjuncts who have been hired repeatedly for a long time reflect an ongoing curricular need that merits filling with a more permanent position than a year by year contract.

· A separate appointment policy that does not address the reasons we have so many visiting and adjunct faculty on temporary contracts is insufficient by itself. We will give supplementary policy recommendations (see #3)

· Recognize that any policy we implement should apply for all future visiting and adjunct hires from the point when a policy is adopted, but should recognize and account for the cohort of visiting and temporary faculty who have already been working here for some time.

· Recognize that in current hiring practices, faculty are at the center of the decision-making process, and insure that this continues to be the case.

Framework for a Policy:

1. Faculty members on temporary contracts serve a variety of different roles and an appointment policy should reflect those differences. One key difference is between faculty appointed on a regular basis to teach specific 4 or 8 credit support courses in EWS and faculty in the Day-time curriculum and EWS who are regularly appointed to teach in team taught programs.

2. Our appointment policy will:

(a) Define when a faculty member is considered a longtime visitor or adjunct. Our current thinking is that any faculty member who has taught approximately 3 years on temporary contracts who is then appointed beyond that time is considered longtime.

(b) Define a policy that goes into effect for future visitor hires by which longtime visitors can apply for appointment to a permanent position. Our current thinking is that at the point when a visitor becomes “long-time” this triggers the creation of a continuing position that reflects the specific curricular needs that they’ve been filling, and this position moves through the hiring priorities process and culminates in a national search to which the visitor can apply. 

(c) Define a policy that applies to current long-time visitors that provides them with a fair, transparent and rigorous process by which they can become a permanent member of the faculty.

(d) Define a policy by which current and future long-time adjuncts are offered multi-year contracts renewable well in advance of the end of that contract period.

3. Supplementary Policy Recommendations may include:

(a) Reduce the number of faculty on temporary contracts – particularly in EWS.

(b) Change the visitor hiring policy to include a formal search process whenever possible, and one that would encourage more single year appointments of experienced faculty who have permanent appointments elsewhere.

(c) Create a consistent mechanism for the reviewing the work of visitors and adjuncts who are reappointed in a way that parallels the review process for regular faculty.

Timeline:

We are in communication with the Union bargaining team about their timeline. We will continue to craft our proposal through Fall quarter and take the first opportunity of winter quarter to present the complete recommendation to the faculty at our 1st winter faculty meeting, January 16 (week 2). We will take that time for any further questions or feedback, use the following faculty meeting (1/30) to relay any final updates, and forward our recommendation to the bargaining team by the end of January 2008 at the latest.

Opportunities for further feedback: 

We welcome constructive feedback on our work thus far. Please send written feedback via campus mail (no email please) to Julia Zay, DTF chair, by Week 10 of this quarter.

The following were discussed:
· The lack of any mention of the RIF Policy in the report was mentioned.  (The RIF policy requires the maintenance of a “cushion” of 12% of the faculty in non-continuing status.)  The DTF responded that many more than 12% of the faculty are currently in non-continuing status.  They asserted that 40% of the faculty are currently non-continuing, and added that their proposal does not include a recommendation about changing who is protected in the RIF process.  It was suggested that the DTF should research the proportion of the overall curriculum (in FTE) that is being delivered by the non-continuing faculty in addition to the numbers provided about headcount.
· Concern was expressed that diversity goals may suffer if faculty are permanently hired without a national search being conducted.  Other faculty suggested that there is sufficient diversity in the pool of long-term visitors and adjuncts to prevent this from happening.
· It was said that the DTF must include in its work discussion of the relationship between the LTVAFAP and the Hiring Priorities Process.
· It was said that one of the main drivers of the need to have a significant number of non-continuing faculty on staff is the need to fill critical holes in the curriculum and offer specific subjects in order to generate sufficient enrollment.  Since the continuing faculty cannot be compelled to teach in particular areas, a pool of faculty are needed whose teaching assignments can be primarily determined by the needs of the curriculum.  (Core was cited as an example of an area where the long-term visiting and adjunct faculty are often hired to teach because not enough continuing faculty are willing to do so.)  A faculty member responded that this rationale could be used to justify the creation of more long-term contracts rather than as an argument against them. 
· The DTF was asked if it has thought more about the value of equal pay for equal work.  The DTF responded that recommendations about pay are not part of their work, but that their work will reaffirm the Faculty Salary recommendations made several years ago.
· It was said that the American Association of University Professors has indicated that the proportion of tenured faculty nationwide is at about 32%.
· Support for the idea of three-year contracts for LTVAF was expressed.  It was also pointed out that some continuing faculty have inadvertently limited the range of teaching experiences that some long-term visitors have access to by planning for their presence in particular programs year after year.

· It was said that, in a way, the college is now two colleges: one that offers programs and another that offers critical coursework. The importance of understanding the college that has been created, and what the implications of “uncreating” it might be, were stressed.
The DTF asked the faculty to provide any additional comments or feedback to Julia Zay in paper form through campus mail.  They asked that the faculty do not send comments by e-mail.
Announcements

Ruth Hayes made an announcement about an event featuring Douglas Kahn, the founding director of the Center for Technocultural Studies at UC-Davis.  Sally Cloninger reminded the faculty that the remembrance for doranne crable would be held on November 17th.  Greg Mullins and Heather Heying invited faculty to participate in the “Faculty Serving Washington” event at the capital on January 23rd, and indicated that they are looking for volunteers for this purpose.

Smoking on Campus

Andi Seabert talked to the faculty about what support is available from her office to discourage students from smoking outside of the designated smoking areas, and encouraged faculty to consider including a commitment to only smoke in those areas in their program covenants.  Rob Smurr talked about an initiative being developed by a group of faculty that would make the entire campus smoke-free.  Part of this initiative would require that the Book Store stop selling cigarettes.  The faculty indicated their support of this initiative and Stephen Beck indicated that the Agenda Committee would be willing to bring forward a resolution about it.  He asked faculty who want to provide feedback about the initiative to respond to Rob directly.
Adjournment

Stephen adjourned the meeting at 3:00 p.m.
